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Dear Chevra, 
 
The waters with its seas. The land with its deserts, mountains, fields and forests. The sky with its 
constellations and milky way. The Torah tells us about the creation of the universe. As many of you may 
know, I am a farmer and consummate outdoorsman. Given the chance, whether by planting vegetable 
seeds, walking in the woods, fishing or boating, I occupy myself with the outdoors. It is in the outdoors 
that I feel at home and closest to Hashem.  
 
The year before I left Montana for the East Coast I was torn whether to stay or leave. I was the only Yid in 
Montana keeping Shabbos and Yom Tov. It was lonely. I would retreat to the woods for long walks. At the 
northernmost point of the nature reserve where I would take frequent walks, the Greenough Park Trail, 
there was a small wooden bridge under which flowed the shallow Rattlesnake Creek. For hours I would 
stand on the bridge watching the glistening water as it sparkled, coursed and tumbled over the large 
smooth Montana stones. With the sound of the water in the background, I would talk to Hashem. I would 
talk to Hashem like an old friend, a trusted confidant. I spoke about my confusion over whether to stay or 
go. I spoke about my loneliness, the loneliness of a Jew in the farthest reaches of galus, of exile. The sun 
would set an iridescent pink and orange against the golden grass of nearby Water Works Hill. I felt 
listened to with my concerns validated. As I would continue walking, I always felt as if Hashem was 
holding my hand. I know I am not alone or unique, there are many others who feel a clarity and closeness 
to Hashem when in the woods, walking the fields, canoeing a river, or in some other natural setting.  
 
Many of the talmidim, the students, of the Baal Shem Tov spent much of their time secluded in the 
solitude and spiritual safety of the woods. In the woods a person feels free to call out loud from the depths 
of his being, “Totty! I need You! Totty! I can’t be without You! Totty! Please listen to me! Please Totty! 
Please!” Perhaps more important than being able to call out loud to our Father in Heaven, without 
self-conscious embarrassment and hesitation, is the ability to hear and perceive our own inner Godly 
universes.  
 
When looking up at a star-filled sky with meteors and shooting stars darting from one side of the celestial 
ceiling to the other it is easy to appreciate and recognize that it is the Ribbono Shel Olom, the Master of 
the Universe, who sets the sky and seas and earth in motion. But even more so, the Ribbono Shel Olom, 
also referred to by chassidim as the Heilige B’Shefer, the Holy Creator, is the Ribbono Shel Olom of the 
universe He created within each of us. As Yidden, His chosen, responsible, and intimate nation, beyond 
recognizing that He is the Creator and Master of the outside Universe, we recognize that He is the 
Creator and Master of the inner Universe He created within each of us. With this, we recognize our 
nobility.  
 
Shortly after recounting the act of creation of Shamayim v’Aretz, of Heaven and Earth, Hashem tells His 
angels, “Let us make man in Our image.” In each Yid, there is a prolific universe, a Godly paradise. He 
created us and He continues to create us, each Jew a universe unto himself, Yesh M’Ayin, something 
from nothing, a feat only Hashem, the Heilege B’Shefer, is capable of, and He does so because we 
matter greatly to Him. It’s up to each of us to matter greatly to ourselves. 
 
Wishing you a good Shabbos and a good year ahead. 
 
Sincerely,  
 

Binyamin Klempner 
 

 
bklempner1@gmail.com 


